O. L. B. A. DISTRICT 16

FALL ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Hosted via ZOOM.

October 17th, 2020 at 10:00 a. m.

Draft Minutes

1. Opening Remarks

By the Chair, Blaine Phillips, welcomed the delegates from each Club, and noted a Quorum was present at 10:05 a.m.

Moment of Silence was observed in memory of those members who are no longer with us:

Galetta Bob Vance Goulbourn Ralph Miller Highland Park Harvey Gillespie

Jean Mattinson,

Bud Smith

Nepean Morris McEwan

Rex Smith

2. Adoption of Agenda

Moved by Garry Ross, seconded by Russell Oatman, and Adopted.

Carried

3. Minutes of the last Meeting (Fall 2019)

Moved by Garry Ross, seconded by Pat Rose, Minutes adopted.

Carried

4. The Volunteer of the Year Award

The Volunteer of the Year Award for 2020, was introduced by Bill Rogers, who had received five nominations for this Award, and declared Mr. Cecil McDermott of the Iroquois Club the very worthy Winner for 2020, having gone the Extra Mile for his Club this year.

5. Club Reports:

These are appended to the Minutes. - Please see Appendices: Some highlights: Overall, it has been a difficult year for Lawn Bowls Clubs, although many of the Clubs were able to overcome the obstacles and adhere to the protocols which OLBA had provided.

Some Clubs found too many hurdles in their path. For instance, one which has a few members who live in Gatineau, did not open due to the inter-provincial limitations, quarantine, etc.

Clubs were encouraged by the Chair to reach out to O.L.B.A. to get advice for those struggling with their applications for New Horizons Grants, etc.

Ottawa Short Mat Club had a wonderful year in 2019, with many of their players qualifying to play in the World's Championship in March 2020, which has been postponed until March 2021.

Nepean Club has obtained a "Just Roll With It" contract with Bowls Canada to provide inclusivity for Handicapped bowlers.

- 6. Report by the District Chair: No Report for 2020:
- 7. Umpire's Report: No Report for 2020: However Garry Ross volunteered to be Head Umpire.
- 8. SCHEDULING OF DISTRICT TOURNAMENTS: The Chair, noting the reluctance of some Clubs to commit due to the Covid-19, proposed setting up a Committee to undertake the task of scheduling the District tournaments. Russell Oatman (Galetta) pointed out that it is easier to set up a schedule despite the situation with Covid-19, than it is to do nothing, and then have to scramble to assign tournament venues, when and if the 2021 season is reinstated.

9. Proposed Scheduling Committee Members:

Almonte- Cecil Du Bois,
Brockville- Jane Parrish,
Deep River- Terry Arthur,
Elmdale- Rene Boucher
Galetta- Dave Jefferies
Goulbourn - Garry Ross
Highland Park. - Tessa Mackechnie
Iroquois - Isabelle Dobbing
Nepean - Monique Angers
Ottawa Short Mat - Wayne Harding
Prescott - Mary Campbell
Smith Falls - Club has closed.

10. Changes to Contacts for Clubs:

Blaine reminded members that it is essential that any changes to Boards and Contacts be conveyed to himself, and Pat Rose for the District, and also to Elaine Stevenson of O.L.B.A. on a timely basis.

11. Coaching and Player Development:

Due to Covid-19, this has been somewhat disrupted, but the Chair informed members that requests for coaching or player development clinics should be sent to Blaine Phillips.

12. Financial Statements: Please see Appendix.

Were submitted by Suzanne Erickson. Moved by Russell, seconded by Malvary. Adopted.

13. Members of the District Board:

Chair: Blaine Phillips

Past Chair: ---

1st Vice Chair: Isabelle Dobbing

2nd Vice Chair: ---

Secretary: Patricia Rose

There were no Nominations from the Floor.

Board appointed Members:

Schedule - John Stevenson Head Umpire - Garry Ross\

Marketing - vacant

Treasurer - Suzanne Erickson

14. Bowler of the Year Awards:

Bill Rogers reminded Clubs, that when this award is reinstated in-house results will also count towards the awards. There will need to be some method of relaying in-house results to Bill.

15. Other Business:

Wayne Harding reminded Clubs, that funds for Recovery could be awarded by the Ontario Trillium Foundation, with the next dead-line being December 2nd.

Blaine Phillips reported that District 16 is very well thought of at O.L.B.A. for its high standards.

Wayne Harding suggested the District might consider loaning interest free funds to Clubs who need it. Blaine indicated that a committee would be formed to set up criteria for consideration,

Tessa Mackechnie asked if there were any Grounds-keeping courses on line. The knowledge and experience of Dave Jefferies in this field was cited as a good example of someone to consult.

Isabelle Dobbing asked if there could be online coaching and development clinics (Zoom or Webex) if there were gathering restrictions next year

16. Adjournment:

Moved by Garry Ross, seconded by Isabelle Dobbing at 11.35 a. m. Motion carried.

APPENDICES:

Annual report for Almonte Bowling Club – 2020

Our club would be a possibility for a District 16 Championship in 2021.

We have no nomination for Volunteer of the Year

Our club has no nomination for a Board member for District 16

The Lawn Bowling Club opened following the OLBA'S Covid guideline.

We enjoyed very summer of mostly doubles. The largest number of bowlers was 18.

Our greens were the best since I can remember. They are now put to bed hopefully next year to welcome our friends from other clubs in the District.

Many volunteers were responsible for the great results of our greens.

Playing doubles, from a coaches point a view improved the play of our bowlers by allowing;

- 1 bowlers to throw more bowls in a ten end game versus a eight-end triples game i.e. 40 vs. 24.
- 2 being more engaged in the strategy of the game
- 3 playing the skip position more frequently

The club with great participation from the bowlers had a doubles tournament.

Our membership was at 31 paid members, several members assisted with the greens keeping but did not play due to Covid. We did obtain 5 new members.

It cost approximately \$2500 to run the club this year. Hoping for a better year next.

From the desk of		
Cecil Du Bois		

Brockville Lawn Bowling Club 2020 Report to District 16 AGM

Following all Covid-19 protocols, the BLCB started lawn bowling on Monday and Thursday evenings in mid-August. Our last evening of play was on October 10th. Of our 32 members, 21 took part occasionally, with 14 playing on a regular basis. We charged a "pay as you play" fee of \$5 to a maximum cost of \$50 per member for the season. We were, of course, required to pay our full 12 month rent to our lease holder. We are hoping that the OLBA will apply for money to help clubs offset their expenses with so little income coming in during this 2020 season.

Our club executive will remain the same until we are able to hold a full general membership meeting, hopefully in the spring of 2021.

Deep River Lawn Bowling Club Report to the 2020 District 16 Fall AGM.

- A No amendments to the minutes of the 2019 Fall AGM
- B No names for the role of Honour
- As with all other clubs in the District our operations were significantly curtailed by the COVID 19 pandemic. We also suffered from complete winter kill of our lawn. However, thanks to the generous support of our members, one in particular who donated \$5000 to the club, we were able to repair and reseed the green with no impact on our finances.

Following OLBA and Local Health Authority protocols and guidelines we were able to resume social bowling on the 21 July. We managed to run two sessions per week and we were able to add in four fun tournaments as well. We even held a singles league over a period of 6 weeks. It is noted that repairing the green and restarting bowling would not have been possible without many hours of volunteer work.

We lost 8 members this year many to infirmity and some to not wishing to play for safety reasons. We hope to recover next year provided a vaccine is available such that we can restart our learn to bowl program and try again to get a junior program running

We were successful at our second attempt to obtain a \$25,000 grant from the New Horizons for Seniors Program. With this money we purchased a lawn roller, bowls and two indoor bowling short mats and accessories. The lawn roller was very useful during our regrowing of our green and has also ironed out many of the runs and bumps that we had experienced in the previous season. We are planning another grant application this year to cover purchase of a new lawn mower, dethatcher and the cost of a contract for the replacement of our ditch and bank boards.

- D Barring another major crisis or repeated winter damage to our green we would be willing to host the District 16 novice singles competition as we had planned in 2020.
- E No nomination this year.
- F No nomination for Board Members.

Elmdale report for District 16 AGM

Elmdale club did not open this year. The Executive met either by teleconference or Zoom, and one meeting when we all socially distanced on our balcony and after much discussion at each meeting weighing the pros and the cons it was decided to not open after the city finally cleared the way. We received contributions from many of our members to help defray the cost of greens maintenance and it was only at the end of summer did we need to dip into our reserves to see us through until next year. We thank the support had from several members with cutting the grass around the greens. The greens have been winterized and the club closed up.

Galetta Bowls Report – 2020

The summer of 2020 was something we have never experienced before and hopefully will never have to again. Thanks to Covid-19, the bowling season was severely impacted throughout all levels of play. The season saw all club tournaments being cancelled as well as a district playdown and a Provincial championship. When bowling finally did return to Galetta, it was far from being normal.

While it was not easy because of the many Covid-19 rules, restrictions and health guidelines, bowling did return on June 29th and continued through to October 2nd, thanks to the tireless efforts of Galetta's board of directors.

In 2020 we had 41 members. Of those 41 members, 40 were returning members and 1 was a new member.

Galetta Bowls was scheduled to host three events in 2020 that consisted of the following;

- 1. District 16 playdowns for mixed pairs.
- 2. District 16 Senior Championship (aka Bob Hanna Tournament) women's and men's pairs.
- 3. Provincial Mixed Pairs Championship

All events were canceled thanks to Covid-19.

In early September, Galetta Bowls confirmed with the OLBA of its intention to host the 2021 Mixed Pairs Provincial Championship and I'm pleased to announce that Galetta has been awarded the event.

Upon being awarded the Provincial event, Galetta Bowls would like to express our interest to District 16 regarding hosting the 2021 District 16 play-downs for mixed pairs. If said event is awarded to Galetta, it will permit the eventual winners to play on the same greens that the Provincial event will occur on.

Galetta Bowls, through a lumber donation by the City of Ottawa and the amazing efforts of our club members, replaced our deteriorating ditch boards in the fall of 2019. Completion of this project means our ditch boards are now more in line with the dimension requirements set out by the Sport of Bowls. Not to mention it will help the club put our best foot forward for next year's Provincial event.

Russell Oa	tman				
President,	Galetta LB0	2			

GOULBOURN LAWN BOWLING CLUB 2020 SEASON

Following OLBA approval of our Return to Play Protocol, and agreement with the city of Ottawa, bowling began Monday July 13 under BCB Phased 1 protocol, Training and Practice only. Under Provincial guidelines we were restricted to 10 people on the club property. Within 1 week the provincial guidelines were relaxed so that we could have 25 people on the property. OLBA, the province and the city of Ottawa moved to Phase 3. Following approval of our revised Return to Play Protocol by the OLBA and city, we moved to BCB Phase 3 protocol, Intra Club Games on Wednesday July 12. Sine then we have played triples and doubles using 3 greens on most days.

Since opening on July 13, we have played every Mon. Wed. and Fri. with crowds of 12 to 20 members each day since July 20, with a full green of 24 members on Sept. 25. In total 30 club members have bowled at least once per week.

During August and September we welcomed 6 new bowlers to our membership. We look forward to seeing all 75 Goulbourn members in 2021.

.....

2020 HIGHLAND PARK LBC Report to District 16 AGM

In 2020 Highland Park opted to close the main part of its clubhouse. Bowls were moved to the east extension. The foyer giving access to one washroom and to the match office remained accessible and were professionally disinfected weekly. Documentation/registration was set up in the shed near the west entrance. Bright yellow painted arrows at two meters distant decorate the path, while benches cordon specific-function areas: arriving, changing, signing out. It was all very novel and convivial... Early in May, 2019 members were surveyed to (a) establish a data base of preferred playing times to pre-schedule green time and (b) to have some idea of how many would be returning. Initially, two midweek green times were assigned, mostly mornings and evenings; weekends remained open. In mid-August after numbers for outside gatherings had been raised, twenty-two signed up for Saturday or Sunday Singles Leagues and twelve mixed pairs signed up for Wednesday Evening MP League. Time constraint was resolved by two MP Divisions of six, cross-over play-down of top teams. In sum, sixty-seven members of Highland Park LBC members signed on in 2020, forty-nine participated in club bowling events. Plus there are an additional eight social members. Meanwhile, HPLBC's greens-keeper scheduled regular maintenance of the green. The number of rinks was reduced to seven measuring five-metres wide, east west direction, to allow adjacent play necessary for league competition. We followed OLBA's suggestion to shift the mat 2, 3, and 4 metres to create more space, which incidentally preserved the grass from being worn.

Highland Park clubhouse renovation continues. Unfortunately, the anticipated fund-raising from Chase the Ace has been temporarily shelved until Covid-19 restrictions on indoor eating and drinking are lifted. Local hosting of Chase the Ace will be The Clock Tower, The Barley Mow, Whispers, and of course HPLBC Clubhouse.

Our financial officer is appealing HPLBC tax classification which continues to be financially challenging. Hopefully 2020 registrations have generated enough revenue to cover utilities and property tax.

Sadly, two long-time members of Highland Park, Jean Mattinson and Bud Smith, have passed away. Jean is remembered by Margaret Sutton, Heather Stevens and myself for her dedication and determination to make - at the very least - half-decent bowlers out of us. As HPLBC Greens-keeper for many years, Jean's advice to me was, "Stay out of the kitchen girl." Whereupon in my first year I learned to spade the morning dew off the green. Bud was Highland Park LBC Treasurer for many years and a great mentor.

In an effort to become more involved in the broader community and to recruit young bowlers, HPLBC donated indoor carpets and bowls to the Dovercourt Community Centre on the understanding that carpet bowling would be offered to adult members and be included in the extracurricular programme for students. Unfortunately, Dovercourt Community Centre was under partial shut down for most of the summer.

Almost all of the present HPLBC Executive Board will continue in 2021. Like most organizations, a few volunteers carry a lot of the administrative load. However, we are fortunate in our members who volunteer in many hands-on, practical ways to keep our club viable and our grounds attractive. 2020 has been no exception and nor will 2021 – a year in which we hope to complete restoration of the clubhouse. Hence, there are no nominations to District Board and no matter if Covid-19 restrictions are lifted, we cannot foresee being in a position to host District Playdowns at this time.

I have been asked to raise the question of putting Greens-keeping Workshops on the web or on line (I'm not sure of the term) to make this instruction available to potential greens team members. Our club is not serviced by the City and relies completely on members helping out. It is felt that our volunteers would benefit from easily accessible workshops on line as well as ensure skilled greens-keeping in future years.

Respectfully submitted,

Tessa Mackechnie, HPLBC Match Chair

.....

Ottawa Short Mat Bowls Club Report

The OSMBC 2020 season was cut short by Covid19 however, we still achieved some spectacular results during the year. The club grew from an average attendance of 12 players per session in 2019 to 18 players per session in 2020 and had a number of sessions when attendance exceeded 24 payers. It should be noted that this was possible through the OLBA's generous loan of a 4th mat for the year

Seven members of the club participated in the Canadian Short Mat Bowls Championships held in Cobourg in November 2019 and came home with a load of crystal awards. I am pleased to report that in the triples, David Jefferies, Sandra Jefferies and Bill Rogers finished 2nd while Blaine Phillips, Judy Steinke (Kingston) and Debbie Ferrill finished 3rd and in the Fours, Blaine Phillips, Judy Steinke (Kingston) Debbie Ferrill, and Theresa Kennedy (Burlington) finished 1st while Rusty Ruggles (Roselawn), Peter Andersen (Roselawn), Wayne Harding, and Margaret Harding finished third. As a result of their play all of these players were asked to represent Canada at the World Championships to be held in Belgium in March 2021.

The club otherwise had a very pleasant season with both competitive and recreational players enjoying the chance to bowl indoors during our cold winter months.

.....

IROQUOIS LAWN BOWLING CLUB REPORT 2020

With regard to our green, our members performed all maintenance responsibilities in 2020. We continue to see improvement with the green, and most visitors are quite complimentary about it. Next week we will be putting the green to bed for the winter, with an aeration, seeding, fertilizing, and top dressing. Interaction with the local municipality, has improved with a new member of their administration, who responds quickly to our concerns.

We lost a few more members to illness again this season, and also many declined to enrol due to Covid-19, but our full-time membership numbered 17 with 11 drop-in players. We continue to be a member of the local Chamber of Commerce, which provides electronic advertising of our availability to enjoy an outdoor sport.

Practice sessions began July 6 and routine play resumed three weeks later, with Covid-19 Return-To-Play protocols in place and closely observed. Our last scheduled game is Oct. 8.

Our treasury remains healthy with bills paid up to date.

During the Spring, the new recreation building was under construction close to our green. In 2021 we expect to have full access to the new building, which includes new washroom facilities, a kitchen, our lawn bowling trophy display case, a store room, and enclosed seating area with many large screened

windows. Our responsibility was to outfit the kitchen and store room, which we did with cabinets donated by local residents who happened to be rebuilding their kitchens. We also installed several shelves and cabinets in our store room and the airport store room in the new building.

All of this could not have happened without the generosity of Mr. John Ross, who engineered the design, obtained materials, paid for much of the cost, and worked alongside us several times.

At the green we installed a new access gate into the fence, which will allow quick access to and from the new building.

A project is now underway to replace the lighting around our green. The old lighting and poles have been taken down. A new power supply from the nearest pole will be brought to our maintenance equipment shed where a new distribution panel will be installed. New lighting of the LED type has been imported from England, and new poles will be installed on concrete bases. Our sponsor, Mr. John Ross, has been working on this project for weeks and is funding the cost in its entirety.

At this time, we cannot have our annual banquet or close out meeting with elections of officers.

Therefore, the executive will be maintained until further notice.

We will be available for the District 16 Annual Fall Meeting via Zoom on Oct. 17.

Sincerely

Ron Beaupre

ILBC President

Cc; Isabelle Dobbing, ILBC secretary

.....

Nepean Lawn Bowls report for the October 17 District 16 AGM.

MEMORIAL

The club lost two life members in 2020, Rex Smith and Morris McEwan.

2. **MEMBERSHIP**

Total adults (for OLBA count) - 117. Four Life Memberships were awarded: Rex Smith, Alice Keiwan, Gerry LaPorte & Bill Westwood..

GENERAL

In light of the pandemic, NLB members were polled to determine how many would definitely still play, might play or definitely not play. Of those who responded, 26 decided not to bowl in 2020, citing both safety and the cumbersome restrictions. While respecting those views, the BOD decided to open the Club, both to allow those who wanted to or might play (22) to do so, and to limit the possible negative impact on future membership renewals. Since opening (29 June), 20 - 25 people practised and/or played regularly (Phase I then Phase 3) including 5 from other clubs that joined NLB.

NLB's Phase 1 RTP Plan was approved by OLBA and the City and started June 29. Phase 3 began July 29 with at least one club-organized activity each weekday. A team of Safety and Protocols Officers was trained to ensure compliance with the RTP protocols. In general, compliance was excellent.

4. NOTES ON DRAWS & TOURNAMENTS

4.1 OVERVIEW

In October 2019, we held a group discussion to brainstorm ways to improve members' participation while adding fun and competitive elements and greater use of club facilities on the weekends and other times. A full calendar incorporating many new elements was developed but could not be delivered due to Covid. Nevertheless, when games became possible in August we were able to test some new approaches. These included more competitive level singles (skip and non-skip), pairs competitions and new daytime fun games. We also experimented with timing to limit the use of lighting and allow bowlers to return home in daylight. Twilight games(4:30-6:30) were tested as were twists such as Heartbreaker, Skins, and PowerPlay. Teams were usually selected based on skill level rather than via blind draw and we mixed men and women in all competitions.

4.2 FUNDS RECEIVED & RAISED

As all district tournaments were cancelled, NLB did not request sponsor contributions. To avoid any exchange of money, there were no entry fees or cash prizes.

4.3 NOTE ON SAFETY and PROTOCOLS

The board created a committee to review the OLBA Return to Play Guidelines, BCB guidelines, and city requirements. After discussing the requirements, the NLB RTP Plan was drafted, approved by the board for and submitted to OLBA and the City.

A Safety & Protocols document was prepared with guidelines for the safety of all members wishing to play. These Safety and Protocol Officers Guidelines became the Club standard. A comprehensive SPO training program was developed, with 17 members trained over 4 sessions. SPOs were present for every scheduled activity.

The RTP Plan was daunting, but most bowlers adjusted to the changes smoothly. There was some grumbling about the need for declarations of compliance for each visit but this was deemed non-negotiable and quickly became only a minor irritant.

4.4 SCHEDULED ACTIVITY

In July, Phase 1 was limited to practice. Bowlers quickly adjusted to using a towel as a mat and a tennis/golf ball as a jack. NLB then moved directly to Phase 3, for which we provided a variety of club-organized events. Among the highlights:

- August 3 Season Opener: 18 bowlers played Heart-breaker and Skins;
- Singles and Pairs Competitions played weekly over six weeks. For singles, 6 Skips and 4 Non-Skip singles competed (3 6 end sets). Winners were Cathy Mills (skip) and Sheila Rogers (non-skip). Pairs winners were Neil Montgomery as an individual who played with different partners and Blaine Phillips & Debbie Ferrill as a fixed team.
- 4-3-2-1 was convened on a weekly basis, usually with 8 to 10 participants;
- Wacky Wednesday a different game with a twist, every week;
- Friday Extravaganza organized games with a twist. 8 to 10 participants;
- first annual "Marvellous Mid-Summer Gender Joust." Competitive men vs women matches with team captains and selected teams; 2 sets of 8 ends for triples and 10 ends for doubles. The end result was a hard-fought draw!
- a 3 Bowls Pairs competition was organized September 12 with 16 bowlers (three 5- end games with 1 Power Play) and teams changing after each game. Winners were Neil Montgomery (best skip) and Sheila Rogers (best lead).

4.5 "POSITIVES" OF THE SEASON

- 1) Those who wanted to bowl could do so. A useful indicator is the 'Declarations of Compliance' required for each entry to the club. As of October 5, these numbered 717.
- 2) The situation provided both a need and an opportunity to test new games, events and play times.

4.6 "NEGATIVES" OF THE SEASON

There were many, starting with the fact that so many members were unable to bowl. Among the others:

- i) With "guests" prohibited, recruitment of new bowlers was not possible. We did, however, welcome 5 experienced new members from clubs that did not open
- ii) None of the CityView curlers who joined NLB in 2019 came out and, being "guests," the Ottawa Sports and Social Club group was not permitted to play.
- iii) with a much reduced number of active bowlers, there was even more over-reliance on the same small group of volunteers.
- iv) Bowls Canada's pilot project "Just Roll With It" was postponed until 2021. This important project (via a \$50K federal grant) aims to bring people with disabilities to the sport. The funds will cover coordinator fees, training of coaches and volunteers, assistive equipment and facility adaptations, publicity etc. NLB is one of two host clubs, the other being Commonwealth LBC in Edmonton. Covid permitting, this will be a major NLB focus in 2021.

5. PUBLICITY

COVID-19 rendered most publicity and marketing plans non-starters, especially since non-members were not permitted. e.g., we had a list of potential bowlers from the Nepean Seniors Open House on October 30, 2019 but we were able to have Open Houses. Other PR cancellations included the two-for-one OLBA offer for banners, advertisement in the Sportsplex recreation flyer and showcase and promotion of the May open house on Rogers TV. For 2021, however, the installation of a new electronic sign on Woodroffe Avenue should make our PR announcements easier.

6. 2020-21 Executive Committee

President: Blaine Phillips
Past President: John Jackson,

First Vice President & Second Vice President - vacant;

Treasurer: Cathy Mills Secretary: Linda Ross

Chairs of Standing Committees -

Draws & Tournaments:

Membership:
Social:
Coaching & Officiating:
Public Relations:

- Monique Angers
- Dawn Martin
- Claudia Lawrence
- Blaine Phillips
- Larry Myers

Clubhouse and Equipment - vacant, but may be rolled into Greens & Grounds.

.....

Prescott Lawn Bowling Club Annual Report 2019

The Prescott Lawn Bowling Club did not bowl in 2020, due to Covid-19. A dedicated group of 5 members volunteered under the hot sun to keep the grass cut, weeded and watered.

We were unsuccessful in our grant application to New Horizon's 2019 for better mowers and lawn equipment. When I inquired where we failed, I was told we didn't sound desperate enough. So, we are applying again under the new strategy of whining. Who knew?

We are working hard to keep the club afloat. Without any revenue coming in through memberships, tournaments, or sponsors, we are only able to pay our bills over this winter. We are hopeful spring will bring a better health situation.

I had submitted financial information in a survey put out by Lawn Bowls Canada. I am wondering if there will be any financial aid through that process?

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Campbell		
Prescott Lawn Bowling Club		

Interim Financial Statement, as at September 2020

BANK BALANCE : \$ 2,988.89

Revenue

interest earned \$.26 score cards \$ 20.00

\$ 3,009.15

Expenses Sept 2019

engraving \$27.00

BANK BALANCE as at Sept 2020 \$ 2,982.15

ASSETS:

BANK BALANCE \$ 2,982.15 SCORE CARDS \$ 990.00

INVESTMENTS \$ 3,614.09

TOTAL \$ 7,586.24